



Minutes of the Peak Bodies Forum, Monday 7 May, 2007
Attendees

Stuart Ferguson
Representing library educators

Lynne Fletcher
TAFE Libraries Australia

Roger Henshaw
Public Libraries Australia

Sue Hutley
ALIA

Petal Kinder
Australian Law Librarians Association

Geraldine McNulty
Australian School Library Association

Roxanne Missingham
Association of Parliamentary Libraries of Australasia

Dagmar Schmidmaier
ALIA

Alan Smith
National and State Libraries Australasia

Mary Teague
AGLIN

Heather Todd
Health Libraries Australia

Andrew Wells
CAUL

Eve Woodberry
CAUL

Abul Rizvi
Department of Communications, Information Technology and the Arts (Item 5a)

Lachlan Paterson
Department of Communications, Information Technology and the Arts (Item 5a)

Saima Tuisk
Department of Communications, Information Technology and the Arts (Item 5a)

The Hon. George Brandis
Lunch guest

Tony Boston
National Library of Australia

Jasmine Cameron
National Library of Australia

Warwick Cathro
National Library of Australia

Kent Fitch
National Library of Australia (morning)

Jan Fullerton
National Library of Australia (chair)

Pam Gatenby
National Library of Australia

Deirdre Kiorgaard
National Library of Australia (afternoon)

Sue Pedder
National Library of Australia (afternoon)

Sandra Henderson
National Library of Australia (minutes)

1. Welcome

Jan Fullerton welcomed delegates to the meeting.
2. Minutes of the previous meeting.

There were no amendments to the minutes of the previous meeting.

3. Improving Library Infrastructure

a.
National licensing proposal.

Tony Boston spoke about the considerable progress since the last meeting.  Following the July 2006 meeting of the National Licensing Proposal (NLP) Forum an opt-in/opt-out model was adopted.  A Request For Tender was issued in August 2006, seeking products in the three areas identified in the products survey. Contract negotiations occurred during 2006-2007, and contracts for nine products were signed with vendors in April 2007, guaranteeing fixed costs for two years.  The branding for the service is ERA – Electronic Products Australia. Libraries and sectors have until the end of July to indicate interest, at which time the prices will be determined, based on projected uptake. If the new prices are favourable it is hoped that existing licence holders will move over to ERA as their subscriptions fall due.  The first licences will operate from October 2007.  The National Library of Australia will provide administrative support for two years.  Tony praised the work of the Reference Group which has brought the NLP to this point.

Alan Smith indicated that, subject to the process, the state libraries would consider ERA as the first option when renewals come up, but the decision will be price-driven.  Eve Woodberry said CAUL, through CEIRC, will facilitate the process for university libraries which want to use ERA licences.  Licence conditions will be important for the university sector, which presently negotiates licences which include conditions such as inclusion of materials in course packs. Lynne Fletcher said the TAFE sector is excited about the possibilities of ERA, while recognizing that there is a huge range of institutional needs and budgets in that sector.

Eve Woodberry suggested that ERA also look at the possibility of marketing to the private registered training organizations, which typically are well funded to provide courses, but are not funded for resources to backup their courses.  Dagmar Schmidmaier said this needed to be addressed politically, because many of these organizations put pressure on government for access to the resources of public institutions. 

Sue Hutley said ALIA is pleased with the licensing initiative, and underlined the need for good communication to libraries.  Dagmar Schmidmaier suggested that the key indicator of success for ERA would be the signing up of major consortia, and Alan Smith agreed that phrases such as “already used by…” provides the best form of endorsement.  Roxanne Missingham stressed that it was important to get information about ERA across to funding bodies.  Geraldine McNulty said ERA was a wonderful opportunity for schools.

b.
ALIA/Public Libraries Australia partnership.

ALIA tabled a paper about the new partnership.  Niki Kallenberger is the project officer for the partnership. Roger Henshaw is a new appointee, and indicated that the delegates to a recent meeting about the partnership were keen to explore new membership models.  A memorandum document has been prepared.  Alan Smith said the appointment of a secretariat was a good move.  Jan Fullerton asked if there were any public library issues which might be of importance in election lobbying.  Sue Hutley indicated that the key issues are broadband, public library funding, and how to address these as a sector.

e.
Collections Council of Australia (CCA) (taken out of order)
Alan Smith spoke to this item.  The Council is trying to be more strategic, but still has too much on its agenda.  Many of the items on the Council’s agenda are things the library sector has been doing well for years.  It is likely that the CCA will have its funding renewed for a further three years, and the funding is likely to be increased, since current funding does not allow it to do a great deal.  Increased funding would allow more solid work to be achieved.  The Peak Bodies Forum is a very useful source of feedback.

Warwick Cathro said there was now a draft paper on digital issues from the Council, which includes a proposed set of strategies.  There was some discussion of the adequacy of the Council to represent the views of libraries, because its focus appears to be on heritage collections, while libraries undertake many more activities. Dagmar Schmidmaier noted this was a good issue to take up with the Minister.
c.
AGLIN memorandum of understanding with ALIA

AGLIN has now signed a memorandum of understanding with ALIA, as well as one with CAVAL.  A survey of government libraries is to be undertaken.  Mary Teague said there was much interest from government libraries in the ERA proposal.

d.
NSLA

Alan Smith reported briefly on NSLA, which has altered its meeting patterns to be more strategic.

CAUL

Eve Woodberry reported that CAUL has recently revised its strategic plan.  The major issues in the sector at present are the Research Quality Framework and the development of institutional repositories.  Many strategies arise from these issues.  CAUL libraries are undertaking regular user surveys, and looking very much at learning spaces.

f.
Library week

Sue Hutley spoke of the opportunities Library Week affords for libraries to interact with their communities.  Lynne Fletcher suggested that Public Education Day on 17 May could offer useful synergies.  ALIA will discuss Library Week 2008 with NSLA, to see what else can be done through the state libraries. AndrewWells said it was a good opportunity for university libraries to consult with students.  
Expanding the resource base

a.
Libraries Australia

Tony Boston summarised some of the key achievements of Libraries Australia since the last meeting.  These include:
· Free search version of Libraries Australia launched;

· Searches are up by 50%;

· The “getting” process has been improved by initiatives such as the Australia-New Zealand ILL agreement;

· Document delivery requests through Libraries Australia Document Delivery are up by 20%;

· There is better exposure of Libraries Australia data through search engines;

· The National Library of Australia is about to sign an agreement with OCLC which will give Libraries Australia subscribers access to WorldCat, and allow cross-synchronisation of the databases;

· End-user requesting through a number of libraries is to be trialled;

· The National Library of Australia has introduced a service-oriented architecture;

· Library Labs is allowing the testing of innovative services.

Tony Boston mentioned that Libraries Australia would like to link to some of the mass digitisation projects.

Eve Woodberry said up to70% of university library budgets was spent on e-resources, and interlibrary lending is declining. The university libraries are looking at new ways of delivering information, and there could be opportunities for the sharing of ideas about access to full text resources.
b. 
Google Books

Andrew Wells said Google Books presents a terrific opportunity for libraries. At this stage only the Queensland University of Technology library is involved in one of the mass digitisation projects, but many have an array of digitised materials online, such as digital theses.  It is important that investigations continue into ways of better linking users with the resources.

Kent Fitch gave a brief demonstration of some of the ideas being developed by the National Library of Australia in terms of easier access.

c.
People Australia

Tony Boston commented briefly on progress to date with the People Australia project.  The National Library of Australia is looking to work with partners holding biographical information, much of which will be in universities.  The project is currently in the design and analysis phase.

d.
Newspaper digitisation

Warwick Cathro summarised developments in the newspaper digitisation project. The project will involve industrial scale digitisation of pre-1955 newspapers, through a contract with Apex Publishing.  A project manager has been appointed, and the search and delivery system is under development.  The initial aim is to make three million pages available.  Several state libraries are proposing to extend the project to regional newspapers.  The current expectation is that the system will be functional by early 2008, and there is a possibility that the same technology may be used to digitise out-of-copyright books and journals.  No additional funding has been provided by the government for the newspaper digitisation project.
e.
Destra

The agreement between the National Library of Australia and Destra allows MusicAustralia to provide access to in-copyright music, which the user has the option to purchase after hearing a 30 second sample.  Alan Smith said this was an excellent way of getting the message out to general users that the Library is not just a heritage institution.

f.
OpenSearch

The OpenSearch project has the aim of providing federated searching across the collections of Commonwealth cultural institutions.  At present Libraries Australia, PictureAustralia and the Powerhouse Museum are searchable targets, but a number of other agencies have indicated they are working towards this.  OpenSearch is a simple, low-cost way of exposing the collections of a range of institutions.

g.
Electronic Clinical Knowledge Resources (ECKR)
Heather Todd spoke to the paper on this topic.  ECKR is an initiative outside the library sector, so may not be as useful as it could be.  

********

The agenda was briefly suspended to allow a discussion between the Peak Bodies Forum members and Minister George Brandis.
Jan Fullerton and Alan Smith outlined the Forum’s concerns with current arrangements which provide library sector input to the Department only through the Collections Council of Australia.  Minister Brandis indicated that the Peak Bodies Forum should put these concerns in writing, with specific examples.  The Minister also indicated he would be happy to attend future meetings of the Peak Bodies Forum when his schedule allowed.

5.
Regulation and copyright

a.
Online content regulation and filtering

Three staff from DCITA joined the meeting for discussion of this item.

Sue Hutley spoke to this item, noting that ALIA had conducted surveys in 2002 and 2005 on this topic, and is undertaking another at present.  The results of the latest survey should be available around the end of May.  ALIA’s stance is that there are significant problems with Internet filters, and they inhibit the free flow of information.

Abul Rizvi from DCITA said that the government has made a decision about Internet filtering, which is primarily focused on home computers, but they will also encourage libraries to use the software. The filtering decision is optional. DCITA is keen to maintain good communications with ALIA on the issue, and Saima Tuisk has been nominated as the key contact within DCITA for this purpose.  He said the government’s aim is to provide parents with access to good quality filters, and advice and information to enable them to make decisions about their home situation.  With libraries, too, the aim is to provide access to filtering software, information, support and advice.  He acknowledged that libraries vary greatly in terms of services and clientele, so the Department would want to work with libraries in a manner that suited their particular circumstances.
Sue Hutley stated that ALIA would not like to see pressure brought to bear on libraries to make filtering mandatory.  Abul Rizvi said he would not like to see libraries pressured, but they do need to be mindful of their duty of care, and the government may decide to express a strong view in favour of filtering.  Alan Smith said it was reassuring to hear the Department’s statements, which were more favourable than public messages about the filtering initiative.  It would be good if the word ‘optional’ were stressed in the communication processes.  It was also pointed out by Lachlan Henshaw that there is an infrastructure problem, with many public libraries having limited technology support, and differing software and hardware. 

b.
Censorship / restrictions on access
Eve Woodberry reminded the Forum of the events of last September, when two books were banned by the government.  A discussion paper relevant to the issue is now available on the Attorney-General’s Department website (http://www.ag.gov.au/www/agd/agd.nsf/AllDocs/10AE457C710B1085CA2572CE0028849F?OpenDocument).  ALIA agreed to coordinate a response to the discussion paper (due date 29 May).

c.
Copyright

Laura Simes spoke of the recent changes to copyright legislation.  Regulations relating to the changes are to be made available in the near future, as are guidelines on the criminal offences provisions.

6.
Workforce Planning

a.
Education and employment 

Dagmar Schmidmaier spoke to a tabled paper on education for librarianship.  It is a priority issue for ALIA, and a summit on education is planned for early 2008.

Stuart Ferguson commented that the proposed summit may cause some plans by educational institutions to be put on hold, but Dagmar Schmidmaier did not think this was necessary.  The library section is keen to see the results of Gillian Hallam’s current research.  ALIA’s standing committee will be developing a discussion paper, which will be released for comment before the proposed summit.
Alan Smith indicated that NSLA is interested in the education issue, and is prepared to offer assistance where possible.  The Peak Bodies Forum expressed support for the approach ALIA is taking.

Geraldine McNulty commented that teacher-librarians are now being asked more often to teach.  

b.
Leadership development

Roxanne Missingham said it was difficult to attract nominations for positions on the ALIA Board, and is looking to run a ‘board-readiness’ program.  Alan Smith recommended that Roxanne Missingham look at the Governor’s Leadership Program in South Australia as a model.  Sue Pedder said that the National Library of Australia is trying to ensure that there are people prepared to step up to higher positions.
c.
Workforce planning

Sue Pedder introduced discussion by talking about the National Library of Australia’s workforce plan.  The National Library has an annual staff turnover of 10-13% per year, with a higher level in corporate services areas than library areas. Recruitment is difficult, particularly into IT, building services, human resource management, and base level librarianship positions in areas such as cataloguing.  17% of staff are over 55 years of age, and the Library has developed a mature age strategy, with an emphasis on working conditions, financial planning, increased mobility and similar issues.

A Focus on Leadership series has proved very popular, with the Library bringing in high-profile speakers from other sectors.

Staff development programmes have been emphasising team skills development and performance management, and a mentoring program has been launched this year.

Alan Smith asked about the destinations of people leaving the National Library of Australia.  In response Ms Pedder said most go to other government agencies.  Lynne Fletcher said one of the key staff development issues was encouraging staff creativity and innovation.

7. New directions

a.
New cataloguing rules

Deirdre Kiorgaard explained that AACR will be replaced by RDA (Resource Description and Access) in early 2009. Resolution of the current problems with digital resource cataloguing is one of the aims of the change.  The British Library, the Library of Congress, Library and Archives Canada, and the National Library of Australia have all committed to implementing RDA, which should be much simpler to learn and to apply.  RDA will be a web-based tool.  Andrew Wells said that most CAUL librarians would be unaware of this proposed change. Deirdre Kiorgaard said she and other members of the Australian Committee On Cataloguing would be happy to talk to groups about RDA and the process of implementation.
b.
The future of the catalogue

Pam Gatenby spoke about the National Library of Australia’s initiatives to improve item description.  One means is to acquire more MARC records with items, another is to allow creation of metadata by volunteers or collection donors. A ‘subject suggester’ is being developed, and should be ready for trialling in about a month.  A project to benchmark cataloguing costs is underway.

A paper (http://www.ifla.org/IV/ifla72/papers/102-Cathro-en.pdf) for the last IFLA meeting covered some of these ideas.

c.
Digital architecture

Warwick Cathro pointed out that the National Library of Australia has recently produced an IT Architecture Report, which will influence IT current and projected IT projects. The report is online at http://www.nla.gov.au/dsp/documents/itag.pdf.  At present the National Library of Australia has a lot of data silos, and the future direction is to have a single large data corpus and a number of views of that data corpus.  The National Library of Australia is collaborating with a number of other libraries who are acquiring new library systems, to exchange ideas about library systems.

d.
School libraries

Geraldine McNulty mentioned a current project being carried out in conjunction with ALIA and Edith Cowan University to gather information on teacher-librarians in Australia.  There is a need to better market teacher-librarians, and to develop the skills of teacher-librarians in areas such as negotiation, leadership and management skills.
8.
The Peak Bodies Forum

As a result of the pre-lunch discussions with the Minister, the meeting looked at the need to put the Peak Bodies Forum on a more formal footing.

To do this requires the development of a charter of some sort. Jasmine Cameron reminded the meeting that a set of Principles of Mutual Support (http://www.nla.gov.au/initiatives/meetings/peakbod/support.html ) were developed following a previous meeting, and these might be a good start for this process.

Alan Smith said it was useful for the National Library of Australia to chair the meeting, although this could be reviewed after a couple of years.

Other thoughts about future meetings were:

· It may be possible to divide the meeting into strategic issues (morning) and information sharing (afternoon);

· One meeting a year is the preferred frequency;

· May is a good time of year, although Budget week should be avoided;

· CSIRO should be invited to join the group, and perhaps also the group of financial librarians based in Sydney.

ACTION: the National Library of Australia will work on developing a more formal meeting structure and procedures.


